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How comforting a truth it is, for all believers, that Jesus is coming back again.  But how fearful 
and distressing a reality it will be, for all hypocrites, unbelievers, and wicked people to behold 
Christ coming suddenly to judge them.  In verse 31, our Lord tells us that heaven and earth will 
pass away, but His words will not pass away.  Heaven and earth will pass away after Christ 
comes back, after He appears for salvation to all who eagerly wait for Him, it says in Hebrews 9: 
28.  For all believers in Jesus Christ there will still be the Father’s house in heaven, where there 
will be many mansions.  And there will be a New Heavens and a New Earth created before their 
very eyes.  But for the wicked, all of this world that they have lived for, will dissolve before their 
eyes, and in anguish they will come forth still in their sins on the Day of the Resurrection.  And 
having heard the sentence of doom from our Lord, they will be cast into the lake burning with 
fire and brimstone, never to return from it again.  Let us understand this morning that the grass 
withers, the flower fades, but the word of the Lord endures forever it says in Isaiah 40.  We are 
the grass that withers. The word of the Lord is timeless, but man’s life is short and full of 
uncertainty.  This text is telling us that the person who is watching and praying now in this life, 
in relation to Christ’s return, will someday see His appearing with gladness.  The eternal comfort 
of every Christian is not found in their knowing the exact time of their Lord’s return; it is found 
in the realization that when He comes that they will be made holy in a moment, and they will be 
with Him forevermore.  The real question for everyone listening to me this afternoon is this: Are 
you ready for Christ’s coming?  Since this great event is coming, we all need to be doing 3 things 
in order to get ready for it.  1st – Let us take heed to the passing of time. (verses 31-33)  2ndly – 
Let us learn to be watching, for He may come for us suddenly. (verses 33-37)  And 3rd – Let us 
pray always to be counted worthy to stand before the Son of Man. (Luke 21: 34-37) 
1st of all – Let us take heed to the passing of time. (Verses 31 and 32) 
         “Heaven and earth will pass away, but My words will not pass away.” “But of that day and 
hour no one knows, not even the angels in heaven, nor the Son, but only the Father.”  You can 
see here very clearly that this whole passage in Mark 13 is not just speaking of the destruction of 
Jerusalem, it is speaking of what Christ’s disciples would need to know at every point during the 
Church age, in order to prepare themselves for all the major personal and prophetic events 
which have been listed for us here.  Why else would the Lord Jesus say, “Heaven and earth will 
pass away, but My words will not pass away?”  It is because every generation all down through  
Church history would need to take heed to watch and pray in relation to Christ’s Second Coming. 
Let us take heed to the passing of time in relation to both our death, and the judgment; for both 
will come in relation to each other.  You will one day die unless Jesus comes first.  Are you ready 
for death?  It is appointed unto men once to die, and then comes the judgment.  It is true that 
these verses that we are studying have reference to the destruction of Jerusalem.  The Jews of 
that day did not know the exact hour or day when Jerusalem would be destroyed, but the 
Christians knew the general signs of the times; that it was coming.  Otherwise why would the 
Apostle Paul have written in the book of Hebrews, Chapter 10, verse 24, “And let us consider one 
another in order to stir up love and good works, not forsaking the assembling of ourselves 
together, as is the manner of some, but exhorting one another, and so much the more as you see 
the Day approaching.”  The “Day” that is mentioned there is not the Day of Christ’s Second 
Coming, but in the context it is the Day of the destruction of Jerusalem.  And you should know 
that the Jews are, even now, still in that time period of their desolation, awaiting the day of their 
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conversion to Christ; their being grafted back into their own olive tree, as is mentioned in 
Romans Chapter 11.  And, no one knows the day, nor the hour of that glorious and great event 
either.   
        But, in each and every generation there ought to be a sober assessment of the times that we 
live in, and the fact that each of us is going to die.  Turn with me over to Matthew Chapter 16, 
verse 1.  “Then the Pharisees and Sadducees came, and testing Him asked that He would show 
them a sign from heaven.”  “He answered and said to them, ‘When it is evening you say, ‘It will 
be fair weather, for the sky is red; and in the morning, ‘It will be foul weather today, for the sky 
is red and threatening.”  “Hypocrites!”  “You know how to discern the face of the sky, but you 
cannot discern the signs of the times.”  “A wicked and adulterous generation seeks after a sign, 
and no sign shall be given to it except the sign of the prophet Jonah.”   Now, you will notice here 
that Christ tells these religious men that they have a natural discernment of earthly things.  But 
He also says that they could not discern the things that were coming upon their nation and 
themselves because of their rejection of Him.  They would not be ready for what would come to 
them.  They sought for a sign from heaven, when the Lord of glory was standing right in front of 
them, and they couldn’t spiritually see it.  If you will turn back several chapters to Chapter 12, 
verse 38 you will find that this same incident of asking for a sign had happened once before in 
Jesus’ ministry.  Verse 38 says: “Then some of the scribes and Pharisees answered, saying, 
‘Teacher, we want to see a sign from You.”  “But he answered and said to them, ‘An evil and 
adulterous generation seeks after a sign and no sign will be given to it except the sign of the 
prophet Jonah.”  “For as Jonah was three days and three nights in the belly of the great fish, so 
will the Son of Man be three days and three nights in the heart of the earth.” “The men of 
Nineveh will rise up in the judgment with this generation and condemn it, because they 
repented at the preaching of Jonah; and indeed a great than Jonah is here.”  “The queen of the 
South will rise up in the judgment with this generation and condemn it, for she came from the 
ends of the earth to hear the wisdom of Solomon; and indeed a great than Solomon is here.”  
        How incredible was the blindness of these men!  Jonah repented in his day, because God 
taught him his need to turn back from His folly of fleeing from doing what He had called him to 
do.  Have you and I repented of our folly of fleeing from doing what God has called us to do?  
God has called us to be wise and holy, and to learn to obey Him. The people of Nineveh repented 
at the preaching of Jonah, realizing the greatness of their sins.  And the queen of the South came 
from the ends of the earth to hear the wisdom of Solomon, and yet these men could not see that 
their Messiah (One who was so much greater than Solomon) was standing right in front of them.  
They needed to repent of their many sins and receive the truth of the gospel that Christ is the 
only Savior of the world, but they never took heed.  Let us understand that our position is no 
better than theirs if we do not repent; if we do not watch and pray.  We neither know the hour, 
nor the day, and therefore we, too, must prepare ourselves.  The person who is not prepared will 
not be able to enter heaven when they die.  And on the Day when Christ returns, they will shrink 
away in shame at His Coming.  As Christians, we ought not to think ourselves exempt from 
personal chastening and from the earthly judgments that God brings.  We should understand, 
that for us, they are brought out of God’s love to us; they are brought for our good, that we might 
share in God’s holiness.   There are judgments which are coming upon our society as a result of 
our national sins.  Our response ought to be, to consider these words; whether we have 
understood that God’s goodness is designed to lead us to repentance.  Let us repent of every sin 
now, let us watch and pray against our sin now. For when our conscience has been purged by the 
blood of Christ, when we are free from the guilt of sin through the blood of Christ, when we by 
grace have learned, and are learning the new way of holiness, to overcome our sins and forsake 
them for His name’s sake, then it is that we will be taking heed to prepare for the great Day of 
Christ’s return.  
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        Take heed then, for the day of your death is coming, and that greatest of all events, Christ’s 
returning in glory is coming; and with it will come the Last Judgment.  “But of that day and hour 
no one knows, not even the angels, nor the Son, but only the Father.  It is because God the 
Father is that glorious Person of the Divine Trinity who has wisely and righteously decreed all 
that will come to pass; that all that He has purposed to do, shall come to pass by His ruling and 
superintending the history of the world, from its very beginning to its very end.   And He will not 
let us in on this secret of the Day of Christ’s return.  It is the glory of God to conceal a thing.  It is 
the glory of His people who are kings and priests to Him, to search it out; at least as far as they 
Biblically can.  He has plans for everything to revolve around His Son, and that why these things 
are spoken in this way.  The Father knows all of His elect people by name.  And, in His good 
time, He will call them to faith in His Son.  Therefore He knows exactly when the time will be 
right; the time when He will say to His Son, “Now, My Son, the time is right for you to go and 
gather Your people and Mine.”  “All has been accomplished which I have purposed, and You 
have seen the travail of Your soul and are satisfied that all has been fulfilled which I purposed.  
You see, our Lord Jesus has willingly, and even joyfully, hidden this knowledge from Himself; 
He has voluntarily refused it, in submission to His Father.  He has chosen not to know the hour 
and the day of His own appearing in regard to His own Second Coming.  He knows that it will be 
better this way.  He knows that His Father knows best.  In Psalm 110, verse 1, it says: “The Lord 
said to my Lord, ‘Sit at My right hand, till I make Your enemies your footstool.”  And even 
though this is true, that our Lord shall not return again until all His enemies are put under His 
feet, still the Father has given all judgment to His Son.   Jesus says in John 5: 21 – “For as the 
Father raises the dead and gives life to them, even so the Son gives life to whom He will.”  “For 
the Father judges no one, but has committed all judgment to the Son, that all should honor the 
Son just as they honor the Father who sent Him.”  And verse 28 – “Do not marvel at this; for the 
hour is coming in which all who are in the graves will hear His voice and come forth—those who 
have done good, to the resurrection of the life, and those who have done evil, to the resurrection 
of condemnation.”  “I can of Myself do nothing.”  “As I hear, I judge; and My judgment is 
righteous, because I do not seek My own will but the will of Father who sent Me.”     
       No, the angels in heaven do not know the hour nor the day of the Second Coming of Christ, 
but they are ever ready to accompany Him back.  The Son of God Himself does not know the 
hour or the day because He is waiting for His Father’s word; that His Bride has prepared herself 
for the consummation of His return.  And so, you and I do not know the hour nor the day either, 
and it is best that way.  If we will take heed, we will prepare ourselves to be beautiful in holiness 
for Him.  Do not take the members of Christ and make them be the members of a harlot.  But 
clothe yourselves with Christ’s grace.  Make no provision for the flesh according to its lusts.  The 
uncertainty of the time of this great event, and the uncertainty of when you will die, ought to 
lead you now to cultivate faithfulness to His word.  It ought to lead you to pray for the grace to 
stand before Him without fault on that Day when every eye shall see Him.  On that day there will 
be whole tribes of people who will mourn when they see the sign of the Son of Man coming in 
the clouds, in great power and glory.  But trust that you will also know, that because of Christ 
and His mighty grace, there will also be many other families and tribes and peoples who will lift 
up their heads and greatly rejoice, because their vile bodies will have been changed to be like 
Christ’s glorious body in an instant.  They will now be free forever from the presence of all sin in 
their being, and will be perfectly righteous forevermore.  
2ndly – Let us all learn to be watching, for He may come for us suddenly.  
(verses 33-37)  
       “Take heed, watch and pray; for you do not know when the time is.”  “It is like a man going 
to a far country, who left his house and gave authority to his servants and to each his work, and 
commanded the doorkeeper to watch.”  “Watch therefore, for you do not know when the master 
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of the house is coming—in the evening, at midnight, at the crowing of the rooster, or in the 
morning—lest, coming suddenly, he find you sleeping.”  “And what I say to you, I to all: Watch!”  
We have a most unusual parable given to us here by our Lord which will help us exceedingly to 
understand what we practically should be doing in relation to Christ’s Second Coming.  It is like 
a man going to a far country.  This “man” is our Lord Jesus Christ Himself, and He has left “his 
house” and gone on a journey to a far country.  His “house” is His Church, and this “far country” 
spoken of, is heaven.  His “servants”, here in this parable, are not only His ministers, but each 
and every person who knows Him and loves Him; those who want to glorify Him in their work 
for Him; which work He has called them to.  The Doorkeeper, or the Porter, as he is called here 
is each and every Christian’s conscience in relation to their work and service to Christ.  Your 
conscience is the doorkeeper, if you will, of your heart, dear listener.  Proverbs 4: 23 says: “Keep 
your heart with all diligence, for out of it are the issues of life.”  Listen to the Puritan Thomas 
Manton in this regard:  “It is the heart that God aimeth at in all that he doth upon us, and it is 
the heart that is the ground of all our actions.”  “The fountain must be kept pure from pollutions, 
that the streams may be the more limpid and clear.”  “Every man hath a little garrison to keep, 
and he himself is the watchman of it; his conscience is to sit porter at the door, and to examine 
whatever cometh out and entereth in, as a watchman doth at the gates of a city.”  “All the 
thoughts, affections, words, actions, are to be examined, what they are, whither they go, whence 
they come, whither they tend, lest a temptation be let in, or a corruption be let out; otherwise the 
heart cannot be kept pure and loyal to God.” (End of quote) (Vol. 9 of Manton’s Works, p. 414) 
       This great truth is supplemented by the further truth given to us over in Matthew 24, verse 
43 – “But know this, that if the master of the house had known what hour the thief would come, 
he would have watched and not allowed his house to be broken into.” “Therefore you also be 
ready, for the Son of Man is coming at an hour you do not expect.”  We have seen thus far that 
Christ not only has a house, which is His Church and our hearts, which He is Master and Lord 
of, but we have a personal responsibility, in connection with His Spirit and grace, to guard this 
house from thieves. The minister has the responsibility to see to it that Christ’s house the church 
is not broken into spiritually.  He guards the church’s doctrine and has the responsibility to 
watch for the souls of the people in the church.  He is to pastor it; to shepherd it and to watch for 
her good, as Christ’s under-shepherd. But each and every Christian is the “master”, the 
“goodman”, as the King James renders it, of that house of our heart.   We are the “porter”.  We 
are the keeper of our heart-house.  Our job is to watch our heart, and to guard the door of it, 
against the thief.  The thief, which is sin, comes to break in and steal away all the good things 
which we would treasure up there which are the gifts of Christ to us; precious fellowship held 
with Him in precious time.  The thief comes to attempt to steal away the good things which 
would make for your proven character.  The world and the flesh and the Devil would come to 
steal, to kill, and to destroy in both the church and your heart.   Christ is building into your life 
precious things by His grace, dear Christian.  He is building a pure heart and a sincere faith in 
relation to keeping all of His commandments.  You must take heed, and watch and pray that 
these good things of righteousness, holiness, and truth are protected and kept.  Guard your 
heart, protect your mind, and fortify your spirit.  Watch and pray against sin.  Sin would break 
in,  but you need not let him when you have the power of Christ with you, in your heart, to help 
you stand your guard-duty.  This is where I believe many Christians are not watching rightly.  It 
is not just that we need to watch against the thief’s intrusion into our hearts, but it is that we will  
watch against him successfully when we deliberately cultivate fellowship with Christ in our 
hearts.  Yes, it is true that our Lord does appear to “leave us to ourselves”, leave us in order to 
test us to see what is in our hearts, but He never actually leaves us, nor will He ever forsake us in 
the day of evil, or in the day of trial and testing.   



5 
 

       But the interesting thing about verse 43 in Matthew 24 is that Christ Himself is the thief in 
that parable, and you are the master of the house.  “Watch therefore, for you do not know what 
hour your Lord is coming.”  The Coming of the Lord is said to be like a thief in the night because 
of the suddenness of it.  John Gill well says of this: Our need to be “prepared for the coming of 
the Son of man; which as it is said to be like a thief in the night, expresses the suddenness of it, 
may excite to watchfulness and readiness; which readiness is to be understood, not of a 
readiness to do the will and work of God, though this is absolutely necessary; as to watch and 
pray, to hear the word preached, to confess Christ, and give a reason of the hope that is in us, to 
communicate to the support of the cause and interest of Christ, and to suffer for his sake; but of 
a preparedness to meet the Lord in the way of his judgments, when desolating judgments are 
coming on the earth, such as these in Jerusalem; by faith and trust in the power, providence, and 
care of God; by humiliation before him, and resignation to his will: and if this can be applied to a 
readiness for a future state after death; for the Second Coming of Christ, and Last Judgment; 
this lies not in a dependence on the absolute mercy of God; nor in an external humiliation for 
sin; nor in an abstinence from grosser sins, or in mere negative holiness; nor in any outward, 
legal, civil, and moral righteousness; nor in a submission to Gospel ordinances; nor in a mere 
profession of religion; but in being in Christ, having on his righteousness, and being washed in 
his blood; and also in regeneration and sanctification, in having true knowledge of Christ, and 
faith in him; for all which it becomes men to be concerned, as also all believers to be actually, as 
well as habitually ready; being in the lively exercise of grace, and cheerful discharge of duty, 
though without trusting to either. (End of quote)  O, this is such precious truth!  The main thing 
that is necessary to meet Christ with joy on the Day of His Coming is to be clothed in His 
righteousness and washed in His blood.  The main thing is coming to realize that we have a 
regenerate heart because of God’s powerful working, and then having this true knowledge and 
faith in Him, we press on to holiness.   
And this bring us to our 3rd point of preparedness for Christ’s Second Coming – Let 
us pray always to be counted worthy to stand before the Son of Man. (Luke 21: 34-37) 
       It is found over in Luke 21, verse 34.  “But take heed to yourselves lest your hearts be 
weighed down with carousing, drunkenness, and cares of this life, and that Day come on you 
unexpectedly.”  “For it will come as a snare on all those who dwell on the face of the whole 
earth.”  “Watch therefore, and pray always that you may be counted worthy to escape all these 
things that will come to pass, and to stand before the Son of Man.”  This is something that every 
one of us must ask themselves: “Does the way that I am living my life, both privately and 
publicly show to my Lord that I should be “counted worthy” to escape all these things of 
chastening and earthly judgments, and the eternal judgment of hell?”  Certainly, we know that 
none of us is worthy of the mercy that has been shown to us in Christ.  But there is a judgment 
that will be rendered on the Last Day when  Christ returns.  And that judgment will be whether 
or not we were counted worthy to escape all the judgments which God will bring. These verses 
are saying that Christ’s disciples need to take heed; it may indeed be possible that they could 
become weighed down with the cares of this life and even drunkenness and carousing, and not 
be ready for His return. He could come suddenly and unexpectedly to they would be ashamed at 
His Coming.   The goal of the Christian life is that we would walk worthy of His having called 
and chosen us.  If you will recall, the church at Corinth needed to be rebuked by the Apostle Paul 
in 1st Corinthians 11, verse 20, “Therefore, when you come together in one place, it is not to eat 
the Lord’s Supper, for in eating, each one takes his own supper ahead of others; and one is 
hungry and another is drunk.”  And in 2nd Corinthians 12, verse 20 he says further: “For I fear 
lest, when I come, I shall not find you such as I wish, and that I shall be found by you such as 
you do not wish; lest there be contentions, jealousies, outbursts of wrath, selfish ambitions, 
backbitings, whispering, conceits, tumults; lest when I come again, my God will humble me 
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among you, and I shall mourn for many who have sinned before and have not repented of the 
uncleanness, fornication, and lewdness which they have practiced.”  If the Apostle could say that 
he would mourn for those who had not repented, what will the Lord Jesus do, if we have not 
repented?  Take heed to yourselves dear Christians.  Do not let not your hearts be weighed down 
with these things, for then His Second Coming will not be something that you will be looking for 
and hastening to with joy.  No, instead you should watch against all sin, and pray always that 
you may be counted worthy to escape all these things of judgment, and to joy and rejoice at the 
sight of Him when He comes. You will be counted worthy, not because you did not fall asleep 
physically, but you will be counted worthy spiritually when by His grace you are watching 
against all sin and error, and you are cultivating the garden of your heart so that righteousness 
and truth spring up in it, to eternal life. 
 
        

 
 

 
 
 

 


